
7275 W. MAIN STREET, KALAMAZOO, MI 49009 
269-216-5220     Fax 375-7180

www.oshtemo.org

SOUTH DRAKE ROAD CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS – REGULAR MEETING 

MEETING WILL BE HELD IN PERSON 
IN THE NORTH CONFERENCE ROOM AT OSHTEMO TOWNSHIP HALL 

7275 WEST MAIN STREET 

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 7, 2022 
12:00 P.M.  

AGENDA 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Approval of Agenda

3. Approval of Minutes – June 1, 2022

4. Public Comment on Non-Agenda items

5. Treasurer’s Report - June through November 2021

6. Nonmotorized Paths Update
a. Drake Road Path
b. KL Ave

7. 2023 Meeting Schedule

8. 2023 Open Houses

9. TIF Plan Discussion – potential safety improvement projects

10. Other Items

11. Adjournment
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THE CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF OSHTEMO 

South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority (SoDA) 
June 1, 2022 

The SoDA Board meeting was held in person at Township Hall.  The meeting was called 
to order by Chair Ashley at 12:04 p.m. 

MEMBERS PRESENT: 
Corey Ashley, Chair   
Joe Gesmundo  
Libby Heiny-Cogswell (attending virtually) 
Dennis Patzer, Treasurer  
Kelly Bringman  
Theresa Spurr  
Dale Shugars (joined around 12:15 PM) 

MEMBERS ABSENT: 
Christine Morse 

Also present was Iris Lubbert, Planning Director. 

Approval of the Agenda 

There were no changes to the agenda. Chair Ashley let the agenda stand as published. 

Minutes 

Chair Ashley asked if there were any additions, deletions, or corrections to the Minutes 
of December 1, 2021. Hearing none, he asked for a motion to approve the Minutes. 

Ms. Spurr made a motion to approve the Minutes of December 1, 2021 as presented. 
Ms. Bringman seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 

Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items 

Chair Ashley asked if there was any Public Comment. There was none. 

2022 Election of Officers – Chair, Vice Chair, Treasurer, Secretary, Assistant 
Treasurer, and Assistant Secretary 

The following slate of officers was proposed: 
Corey Ashley, Chair   
Joe Gesmundo, Vice Chair  
Dennis Patzer, Treasurer 
Kelly Bringman, Secretary 
Iris Lubbert, Assistant Treasurer and Secretary 
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Mr. Shugars made a motion to elect the slate of officers as proposed. Ms. Bringman 
seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  

Treasurer’s Report 

Chair Ashley asked for the Treasurer’s Report.  Ms. Lubbert shared the Treasurer’s 
Report for 2021 year end and the Treasurer’s Report for January 1st, 2022 through May 
25th, 2022, unaudited.   

Ms. Lubbert noted that in running the 2021 year end report it came to staff’s attention 
that the Township did not bill SoDA for their 2021 $30,000 Drake Road Path payment. In 
speaking with the Township Clerk, it was advised that the best approach to remedy the 
situation is to pay for both the 2021 and 2022 Drake Road Path installments in one 
$60,000 payment. In order to do so the SoDA Board will need to make a budget 
amendment. Ms. Lubbert also recommended that a budget increase to $1,000 be made 
for the 2022 budget item ‘Accounting and Legal fees’ in response to the actual 
expenditures for this item in 2021.  

Ms. Bringman made a motion to approve the two budget amendments recommended by 
staff.  Mr. Gesmundo seconded the motion.  

Ms. Lubbert noted that there have been no expenditures to date in 2022. $75,967.59 in 
tax revenue has been collected. This is significantly higher than the anticipated $40,000. 

Mr. Gesmundo requested clarification on the additional amount collected. Ms. Lubbert 
noted that in speaking with the Township Treasurer, the increase in collected tax 
revenue is due primarily to the Road Millage and increased housing values. Ms. Heiny-
Cogswell provided additional details on the Road Millage. 

Mr. Patzer made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  Ms. Spurr seconded the 
motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 

Nonmotorized Paths Update 

Ms. Heiny-Cogswell noted that the Drake Road sidewalk is fully completed down to KL 
Avenue. The piece below this area crosses the railroad; this section is still under 
negotiation between MDOT and M-Trak. 

Mr. Gesmundo inquired if MDOT would assist in financing the project once access to the 
area across the railroad is granted. Ms. Heiny-Cogswell noted that there is a MDOT 
grant that would be utilized.   

Mr. Gesmundo asked if all property and easement acquisitions have been completed for 
the project. Ms. Spurr noted that easement acquisition had started with her property in 
2019 but was never completed. Ms. Heiny-Cogswell explained that the Township Public 
Works Department oversees these types of acquisitions and that easements expire 
within a certain time period. She anticipates that once the negotiation between MDOT 
and M-Trak is completed and there is a design, the process will be picked up again.  

3



Ms. Heiny-Cogswell noted that the KL path, a 10-foot-wide path spanning between 
Drake Road to Copper Beach Drive on the north side of the road, is expected to finally 
see construction in 2023 and 2024. About two thirds of the path is within the SoDA 
boundary. She noted that in March the Township received a formal award of $240,000 in 
Transportation Alternative Program (TAP) funds from KATS and a conditional 
commitment of $1.47M in TAP Funds from MDOT to help fund the project.  The project 
is scheduled based on the coordination with the MDOT US-131 bridge over KL Ave 
replacement project. Consultants will continue to work on easement acquisition and 
bidding documents this year in preparation.  

Chair Ashley asked if SoDA would be responsible for this new path. Ms. Lubbert clarified 
that the path along KL Avenue is being planned for installation by the Township and is 
not the financial responsibility of SoDA. Ms. Heiny-Cogswell added that this path has 
been in the Township’s nonmotorized plan for years and has been incrementally worked 
on. She noted that grant money from MDOT never covers 100% of the cost and 
anticipates that the Township will cover the remaining amount. Once the project costs 
are known the SoDA Board can consider contributing to the project.  

Mr. Gesmundo noted that the Drake Road Path is the SoDA Boards priority. Without 
further information on the project costs, he would be uncomfortable committing SoDA 
funds to the KL path.   

2023 Budget Discussion 

Ms. Lubbert presented a proposed budget for 2023. The proposed budget generally 
mirrored the adopted 2022 budget. She noted that to date in 2022 $75,967.59 in tax 
revenue has been collected. According to the Township Treasurer, the increase in 
collected tax revenue is due primarily to the Road Millage and increased housing values. 
It is anticipated that approximately the same amount of tax revenue will be collected in 
2023.  

For expenditures, SoDA generally has three expenses: the agreed upon annual $30,000 
payment to the Township toward the Drake Road Path, Drake Road Path maintenance, 
and accounting/auditing/legal fees. An increase to $1,000 is recommended for 
‘Accounting and Audit Fees’ to mirror the actual expenditures on this line item in 2021. 

There was discussion on what the Board wanted to do with the additional revenue. 
There was consensus that safety improvements are a priority. It was agreed that 
$35,000 would be budgeted for safety improvements in 2023 as a placeholder. The 
SoDA Board will review their TIF plan, choose specific projects to pursue, and consider 
any necessary budget amendments at their December meeting.   

Ms. Spurr made a motion to approve the 2023 budget as proposed by staff with the 
amendment of budgeting $35,000 for safety improvment expenditures.  Mr. Ashley 
seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
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2022 Informational Session Update 

Ms. Lubbert noted that Public Act 57 of 2018 requires that Corridor Improvement 
Authorities hold at least two informational meetings a year.  These meetings do not have 
to be official Board meetings but can be designed as Open Houses to inform the public 
of the goals of the Board and the projects that the South Drake Road Corridor 
Improvement Authority is financing.  For efficiency, the SoDA Board agreed to combining 
the two required Open Houses with the two Open Houses required for the Downtown 
Development Authority (DDA). 

The DDA is currently finalizing their plans to install sidewalk on the south side of 
Stadium Drive that is within their boundary. To collect public input on the project they 
scheduled an in-person Open House on February 16, 2022 and also utilized this meeting 
as one of their two required informational meetings. Given the SoDA Board’s previous 
permissions to staff, this meeting was also designed as one of the two informational 
meetings required for SoDA.  

Ms. Lubbert asked the Board if they wished to continue combining their Open Houses 
with the DDA’s or if they had any specific topics they wished their open house to focus 
on. The SoDA Board unanimously agreed to allow staff to continue planning and holding 
the Open Houses as they have been in collaboration with the DDA.  

Other Business 

With there being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 1:15 
p.m.

Minutes prepared: 
6/6/2022 

Minutes approved: 
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November 29, 2022 

To: South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority 

From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 
Planning Director 

RE: Treasurer’s Report 

Attached you will find the Treasurer’s Report for June 1st, 2022 through November 30th, 2022, unaudited.  

$75,989.93 in tax revenue has been collected in 2022. To date $82.37 has been collected in interest 
earned. The only 2022 expenditure to date is the $60,000 for the 2021 and 2022 contribution for the 
Drake Road path. 

Attachments: June – November 2022 Treasurer’s Report 
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REVENUES 2022 Budget Previous Activity Activity this Period Available Balance
Current Real Property Tax $40,000.00 $75,989.93 $0.00 $75,989.93
Miscellaneous $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Interest Earned $0.00 $3.76 $78.61 $82.37
2021 Carryover (fund balance) $110,745.00 $0.00 $0.00 $110,745.00
TOTAL REVENUES $150,745.00 $75,993.69 $78.61 $186,817.30

EXPENDITURES 2021  Budgeted Previous Activity Activity this Period Total Activity Available Balance Percent Used
Salary-Staff $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
Supplies $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
Postage $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
Consultants $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
Accounting & Audit Fees $1,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $1,000.00 0.00%
Legal Fees $500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $500.00 0.00%
Legal Notices $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
Repairs/Maintenance $7,500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $7,500.00 0.00%
Capital Outlay/Obligated Projects $60,000.00 $0.00 $60,000.00 $60,000.00 $0.00 100.00%
Capital Outlay/Land Acquisition $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 0.00%
TOTAL EXPENDITURES $69,000.00 $0.00 $60,000.00 $60,000.00 $9,000.00 86.96%

Remaining Funds $126,817.30

SOUTH DRAKE ROAD CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT AUTHORITY
Treasurer's Report June 1, 2022 through November 30, 2022

Unaudited
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December 1, 2022 

To: South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority 

From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 
Planning Director 

RE: Nonmotorized Paths Update 

Staff will provide the SoDA Board an update on both the Drake Road and KL Avenue nonmotorized projects 
at their regular December 7th meeting. 
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7275 W. MAIN STREET, KALAMAZOO, MI 49009 
269-216-5220     Fax 375-7180

www.oshtemo.org

South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority (SoDA) 

Meeting Location - Oshtemo Township Hall or Virtual 

Proposed 2023 Meeting Dates (Wednesdays at noon) 

June 7th  

December 6th    
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November 29, 2022 

To: South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority 

From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 
Planning Director 

RE: 2022 Open Houses 

Public Act 57 of 2018 requires that Corridor Improvement Authorities hold at least two informational 
meetings a year.  These meetings do not have to be official Board meetings but can be designed as Open 
Houses to inform the public of the goals of the Board and the projects that the South Drake Road Corridor 
Improvement Authority is financing.  For efficiency, the SoDA Board agreed to combining the two required 
Open Houses with the two Open Houses required for the Downtown Development Authority (DDA). 

The first required open house was held on February 16, 2022. The second has been scheduled for 
December 14th from 3:30 PM to 5:30 PM. 
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December 1, 2022 

To: South Drake Road Corridor Improvement Authority 

From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 
Planning Director 

RE: TIF Plan Discussion – potential safety improvement projects 

Based on additional revenues received this year and anticipated next, the SoDA Board expressed 
interest in exploring new safety improvement projects.  Board members are asked to review the SoDA 
Tax Increment Financing Plan, see link below, and be prepared to discuss project ideas at their regular 
December 7th meeting. Staff will also review the plan and prepare some ideas to be considered. 

https://www.oshtemo.org/files/assets/public/planning/documents/corridor-improvement-authority-tif-
plan.pdf  
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